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1. Environment Strategy & Greenest County

Suffolk’s Carbon Charter used to support local food producers

I am very pleased that for the second year running, the Suffolk Carbon Charter has been used at the Aldeburgh Food & Drink Festival to promote the wealth of local food producers that are committed to protecting and enhancing the natural environment. A Creating the Greenest County stand at the festival entrance ensured a high level of awareness from attendees, and over 2000 people participated in a Charter loyalty card scheme.  Every purchase from businesses that hold the Charter at the Festival received a ticket to the prize draw, with a wide range of prizes donated by Charter companies. The Aldeburgh Food & Drink Festival organisers are Charter Pathfinder Partners; they have undergone a Charter assessment themselves, and are now working with us to use the Charter as a tool to encourage sustainable practices by their exhibitors.

In September Charter network of businesses were given a behind the scenes site tour of one of Suffolk’s greenest companies, Newton Commercial. As Gold Charter holders, and Greenest County award winners, Newton Commercial exemplify many aspects of how environmental management can be used to benefit a successful business. 

Suffolk Energy Action- supporting residents to take control of rising energy bills

Earlier this year I informed you of the launch of this exciting project. All of Suffolk’s Local Authorities are working in partnership with the private sector to provide funding and advice to residents for the installation of energy efficiency improvements.  Currently the partnership is delivering a £5.7m Green Deal Communities scheme, funded from the Department of Energy and Climate Change, that focuses support towards properties with solid walls and no access to the gas grid. For example up to £6,000 of support is available to receive external wall insulation, provided the resident makes a contribution towards the cost. We are also engaging with the private rented sector, where we know there are significant issues with fuel poverty. 

Our marketing roll out remains on schedule and by the week ending 26 September 420 requests for Green Deal Assessments had been received, with 75 quotations sent out and 15 of those have been accepted. These numbers are expected grow significantly in the coming months as the marketing increases and we move towards our target of delivering improvements to at least 1100 homes.

In the coming weeks the project is also looking forward to the completion of the first of 12 ‘show homes’. These will feature as video case studies on an improved website and will be part of a wider marketing campaign to Suffolk’s residents.

This £5.7m project is a strong endorsement by central government of our collaborative approach to delivering projects which benefit Suffolk’s householders, businesses and communities and follows successful delivery of previous energy efficiency projects in support of our Creating the Greenest County ambition.

More information is available at www.greensuffolk.org/suffolk-energy-action
Powering Up Suffolk: Community Energy Workshop

I am pleased to support a Community Energy workshop on the afternoon of 13 November 2014 in Stowmarket.   The event will offer support to those considering how renewable energy schemes can be set up and owned by communities. 

One of the ways we can make Suffolk the Greenest County is to increase the amount of electricity and heat we produce from renewable energy sources. Whether putting solar panels on schools, planting trees for wood fuel or offering shares in larger schemes, community groups are bringing local ownership back to the energy sector and sharing the financial and social benefits.

  
I would encourage you to promote this opportunity to community groups, businesses, landowners and local residents with an interest in setting up or hosting such schemes. It will offer the chance to hear from local and national experts about the enormous potential for local initiatives to produce power through sustainable energy.  It will show attendees how to identify which technologies are viable for their local areas, provide a description of how the schemes can raise funds and what to expect following the installation of different technologies. There is also the very important opportunity to hear from groups in Suffolk that are already pumping power into the grid.

Delegates can register for this free event by visiting www.greensuffolk.org/poweringup 

For further information please contact Matt Hullis, Head of Environment Strategy, 01473 264446 or email matt.hullis@suffolk.gov.uk
2. Natural Environment
Working with SCC’s natural environment team, Suffolk’s Biodiversity Partnership, hosted by the Council, has now produced an invaluable web resource signposting all priority species in Suffolk (those “of principal importance for the purpose of conserving biodiversity”) to the habitats in which they are most commonly found. This information, found here, will help developers provide sufficient information to ensure that planning authorities meet their duty to have regard to biodiversity as set out in the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act (2006) and in the National Planning Policy Framework.

The Brecks HLF-funded project Breaking New Ground project’s website www.breakingnewground.org.uk  is now live. Here you will find lots of news and details about the scheme as well as information about all the individual projects.  

Suffolk Biodiversity Partnership’s Summer 2014 newsletter with exciting up to the minute biodiversity stories, from a range of organisations and partnerships across Suffolk, is now available on the partnership’s website here http://www.suffolkbiodiversity.org/content/suffolkbiodiversity.org/PDFs/Newsletters/SBP%20newsletter%20summer%202014.pdf .
A new visitor guide to the Dedham Vale is available for visitors and residents to the area. It is available here http://www.dedhamvalestourvalley.org/assets/Publications/Other/2014-AONB-Visitor-Guide.pdf .

David Falk, formerly Access Development Manager with the County Council, has moved across to be Manager at Brandon Country Park. David comes with a wealth of tourism and visitor management experience both in the UK and abroad, and he will be a great asset to our work at the park. 
 

For further information please contact Nick Collinson, Natural Environment Manager, 01473 264562 or email nick.collinson@suffolk.gov.uk
3. Waste

Energy from Waste facility 

Suffolk’s energy-from-waste facility will soon be running at near capacity with around 1,000 tonnes of waste arriving on site each day.

Commissioning of the facility, to test all of the equipment and procedures,  will continue over the coming weeks, with hand-over of the site from the building contractors to SITA UK still on schedule for early December.

Two apprentices have started their training with SITA UK. Their apprenticeships will be for four years and will include time on site and at West Suffolk College.

The displays and interactive activities in the visitor centre are due to be installed in the autumn, with the first visits likely to be early in the new year, once the building has been handed over from the building contractors.

Any schools or groups interested in a visit should call Emily Pike on 01473 836812 or e-mail: suffolkefw@sita.co.uk to go on a waiting list. 

For more information on the energy-from-waste facility visit

 www.greensuffolk.org/recycling/where-it-goes/energy/ 
To see the latest progress in the facility’s construction visit

 http://www.intervalfilms.com/sitapublic
A planning application for the proposed waste transfer station at Ransomes Industrial Estate in east Ipswich was submitted in September.  The Waste Planning team at Suffolk County Council are now processing the application which should be determined at the Development Control Committee in December.  If planning permission is secured on the site, the council’s Waste Management Team intends to develop the site within the next 5 years.  During this time, further works such as archaeological investigations will be carried out to prepare the site.  We have agreed a short term lease to use the privately owned waste transfer station at Foxhall over this period.

Planning documents are available to view on the planning authority webpages at http://www.suffolk.gov.uk/planning-and-buildings 
Procurement of glass bank service

A procurement exercise is currently underway for a contract for the management of the glass bring banks across Suffolk (excluding those within Suffolk Coastal district). There are currently around 900 bring banks collecting approximately 7,500 tonnes of glass bottles and jars each year in the 6 District and Borough areas covered. It is hoped that the new contract will deliver financial savings as well as leading to an increase in the amount of glass collected.  We expect to announce the successful bidder later this month, with contract commencement in 2015.

Waste Less, Live More Week

‘Waste Less Live More’ week took place from 22nd - 28th September. The nationwide campaign was organised by the ‘Keep Britain Tidy’ campaign and ‘Wastewatch', encouraging us all to ‘Be Resourceful’ by making the most of our resources and doing our bit for the environment.  The waste team along with other council colleagues took the opportunity to explore different ways of being resourceful, wasting less and living more. Everyone was encouraged to make, borrow, value, grow, share, fix and discover, by signing up for a specific action each day.   So far people have pledged to;

· Have a waste free lunch at least once a week 

· Make a cake to bring in for a team meeting 

· Lend a friend a drill (the average drill gets used for 13 minutes in its lifetime) 

· Donate an old washing machine to a reuse scheme 

· Join a toy library
· Repair a broken jug that’s been on the 'to do' list for ages

The campaign ran on Twitter throughout the week @suffolkrecycle

You can now recycle even more!

This is the slogan of the new campaign that the Suffolk Waste Partnership is launching in November to coincide with the start of a new contract to sort and recycle the mixed recyclables collected from households across Suffolk.  I’m delighted to say that under the new arrangements Suffolk residents will be able to recycle a wider range of materials from home using their recycling bin than ever before.

Keep an eye out for the campaign online and at @suffolkrecycle to find out what additional items can be recycled.
For further information please contact Steve Palfrey, Head of Waste, telephone 01473 264787, email steve.palfrey@suffolk.gov.uk
4. Library Services

Many of my colleagues will have presented Summer Reading Challenge certificates and medals to children at their local library. You will be very pleased to learn that latest figures from Suffolk Libraries show that this year’s Summer Reading Challenge has broken records for the second year in a row!  This year over 8,000 children signed up to take part, this is the highest number ever and is an increase on last year’s figure of 7,800 which was itself a record in Suffolk. Another record is the 4,851 children who completed the challenge and earned their medals.

The Summer Reading Challenge is a summer literacy campaign which aims to keep children reading during the holidays. This year’s theme has been ‘Mythical Maze’ with children encouraged to find their way around a labyrinth that introduced them to fantastical creatures from the world of legend and mythology, collecting stickers and other incentives along the way as they completed up to six books. Volunteers in libraries have also spent time listening to children talk about the books they have read.
Children signing up to the challenge borrowed over 76,000 books from Suffolk’s libraries throughout the summer. In total children and young people have borrowed over 194,000 books over the summer holidays in Suffolk, including 1,500 eBooks. The Summer Reading Challenge is also a great way to introduce children to the library and 2,560 children signed up to get their library card. 

Suffolk Record Office

Work has begun on digitising priority collections held at the Suffolk Record Office. Staff will be digitising different collections using a variety of methods over the next few years: some done in-house, some with commercial partners. School Admission registers we sent to a commercial partner for scanning and indexing have been returned to us.  Registers are the first group of records appropriate for the commercial route. We will own the images produced. Preparation involves stabilising sometimes delicate documents ahead of the process. The aim is to have an increasing online collection of documents that will be searchable and usable over the internet, improving access and offering income opportunities.

The Friends of Suffolk Record Office held their AGM recently, at which I was represented by Cllr Jessica Fleming. I’m delighted to report that there was a spontaneous accolade for record office staff from Dr John Blatchly.  He said that “the record office staff are magnificent, friendly, know their stuff can still point him in the direction of things he doesn’t know about, are charming, brilliant, hardworking and deserve enormous support and congratulation.” I am pleased to echo his thanks and appreciation.

For further information contact Stephen Taylor Tel 01473 265309  email: Stephen.taylor@suffolk.gov.uk
5. Museums
Museums and young families Two museums have developed new programmes to support young families. 
A new free monthly activity session for 2-4 year olds called Long Shop Explorers is launched at Leiston’s Long Shop Museum so young children with their carers and family members can explore the collections and site in ways that engage very young children and develop their skills and knowledge at the same time.  This family orientated session complements a bespoke offer for pre-booked nurseries that was launched in September that includes loan boxes, museum based activities and special sessions led by the museum education officer. 

In addition, the Museum of East Anglian Life is working directly with a group of young parents to create new displays and activities as part of an externally funded development project. This work builds on their existing programme of regular under 5s sessions and holiday activities.

Gainsborough’s House had a record month for visitors in July helped by its temporary exhibition programme that included an exhibition of Rembrandt prints. The month also saw the launch of its new shop that was refitted entirely at the cost of a benefactor who has extensive experience of setting up such retail outlets. Early indications suggest the shop refit will boost the House’s income much more than its predecessor.

Museum Development Funding from Arts Council England 2015-8 

Arts Council England (ACE) has announced museum development funding has been secured for this region for 2015-8. As before, the funding will be managed through the Norfolk Museum Service working in partnership with all county museum development officers. The fund focuses on museums that are not covered by ACE’s other strands of its funding, particularly smaller and volunteer operated museums, and provides a range of free training and supported work programmes. The exact allocation for this region from the £3 million per annum national pot will be announced after this region’s partners submit a business plan.

The shortlist for the Suffolk Museum of the Year was announced during the summer prior to each one of them being visited by a panel of judges that included representatives from UCS Heritage Futures Department. One of the judges, Liz Nice, wrote in her column in the East Anglian Daily Times:

…’it has been a revelation. During this process I have met some of the most dedicated and passionate people I have ever come across in any walk of life.’
The shortlist is:  Beccles and District Museum, Christchurch Mansion, Gainsborough’s House, Halesworth Museum, Mid-Suffolk Light Railway, Lowestoft Maritime Museum, Norfolk and Suffolk Aviation Museum, Suffolk Regiment Museum. Some of them have been shortlisted before so the competition is fierce. The winners will be announced at the Awards event on October 27th.
For further information please contact Lyn Gash, Museum Development Manager, 01472 265241 or email lyn.gash@suffolk.gov.uk
6. Arts and Culture

Raising the Roof – Conference on Creative learning

The Arts Council has funded a range of initiatives to support the role of creative learning in delivering Raising the Bar. This has included activities in 35 schools across Suffolk, support for teacher networks, governor training and a conference for teachers, head teachers and governors. I am delighted to tell you that our conference Raising the Roof is fully booked and features both international and local examples of creative learning that has made a significant contribution to school improvement. Raising the Roof is at The Jerwood DanceHouse in Ipswich on 9th October.

Creative Choices – Careers events  

The creative industries are now worth £71.4 billion per year to the national economy and this is growing faster than any other sector in the UK. Jobs in the creative sector account for 5.6% of all UK jobs. We have been working with our arts organisations to develop some inspiring careers advice.
Aldeburgh Music, DanceEast and the New Wolsey Theatre are each delivering a one day, hands on event on careers in the creative sector. The days will focus on creative, technical, marketing and customer care roles. Young people will take part in range of practical on activities to given them a real feel for work in the creative a sector. There will also be a range of advice on career paths and local and national training. 

Culture and physical activity through Care and Support

There is a great deal of research that shows that creative and physical activity has a significant impact on the wellbeing of people in care settings. We have developed a conference and training day for those working in the care sector, at all levels, to gain information and ideas on how to ensure cultural, creative and physical activity is a fundamental part of the service they provide. It will be a lively, enjoyable and interactive day featuring workshops, case studies, testimonials, practical activities and information sessions. It will feature a range of organisations including the British Heart Foundation, The University of Essex - School of Biomedical Science, Skills for Care, Suffolk County Council, University Campus Suffolk – Faculty of Science and Health, Dance East and Suffolk Artlink. The conference will be at The Jerwood DanceHouse in Ipswich on 12th November.

For further information please contact Jayne Knight, Arts Development Manager, 01728 724793 or email jayne.knight@suffolk.gov.uk
7. Voluntary and Community Sector (VCS)

This update is provided to members to inform them of some of the work that has been taking place to positively develop the relationship with the Voluntary and Community Sector in Suffolk.  In the last few months we have continued to strengthen the relationship through pushing forward with the commitments we have made.  

Some of the highlights include:

Working Together Forum
The Working Together Forum continues to help us work with the Voluntary Sector and discuss some of the big challenges that we all face.  Over the last 6 months the forum has made great steps forward and achieved some tangible improvements to the way we are working together in a way that we were not doing 12 months ago. These include:

· Openness and transparency about the Council’s budget challenge over the next 4 years and sharing of the broad portfolio of work going on to address this at the very outset of the development of this portfolio;

· Social Value Act:  Suffolk Voluntary Sector Congress are drafting some priorities that will help shape the council’s policy and delivery of the social Value Act

· Public transport:  A Public Transport Forum being set up.  The voluntary and Community Sector will be heavily represented on this.  

· Small Charities event engaged fifty VCS organisations in Suffolk County Council’s transformation programmes

· Suffolk Speaks citizens’ Panel: Suffolk Voluntary Sector Congress have been offered up to 200 places on the budget consultation citizens’ panel.  

· Making Every Intervention Count:  Voluntary and Community Sector (VCS) organisations attended the Accelerated Solutions Environment away days to help design the implementation plan.  This has never happened before as part of a CYP departmental review

· ACS Grants review:  This has been Shaped by the Good Practice Guide to commissioning, 

· Suffolk Congress (through the Working Together Forum) will be the first group engaged on the on the budget consultation process and the consultation itself.  This is the first time this has happened 

· CYP commissioning intentions were shared with Working Together Forum

· ACS market position statement and commissioning intentions were  shared with Working Together Forum

· Work Shadowing agreed and will take place throughout late December 14/January 15

8. Localities 
Lowestoft Rising

‘Lowestoft Rising’ is an innovative partnership between the public, private and voluntary sector. The ambition is to build on the strengths Lowestoft offers as a place to live, work, visit and invest in to deliver long term and sustainable change for the town. Led by a dedicated change maker and supported by members of each partner organisation, ‘Lowestoft Rising’ has built upon the principles of the Troubled Families Programme and Community Budgeting in order to drive better outcomes by taking a resident centred approach. We have created an environment for conversations, co-production and capacity for innovation across services and sectors. This approach has already revealed reductions in demand which equate to over £640,000 between April and August 2014.

Some of the key achievements to date include:

· Introduction of a multi-agency case conferencing approach to address high profile issue of street drinkers in town centre. Initially, some 35 identified street drinkers were active on the streets. However, at last month’s case conference that had reduced to 4 and the level of problems had dramatically reduced saving an estimated £58,000.
· An Education Summit was held for local schools, colleges, businesses and skills providers to agree what needed to be done to raise aspirations and employment opportunities for young people in Lowestoft. As a result, Lowestoft Rising has secured funding to implement a Work Inspiration service that strengthens links between businesses and schools. The service will help young people in Lowestoft understand work and job opportunities through work experience and mentoring and will help businesses by ensuring young people have developed skills ready for work.

· The new integrated Out of Hospital team in Lowestoft have had a very significant positive effect on both the quality of services delivered to patients and the number of urgent admissions since its introduction at the beginning of April. The service operates around the clock, seven days a week and is based in the most deprived part of Lowestoft. By looking after people more actively at home the new teams patients are not having to be admitted to Hospital and if they are, they are spending less time in there because improved  discharge arrangements and support. In the first 4 months of 2014/15 emergency admissions have fallen by 9 %. This is against a backdrop of emergency admissions rising significantly (10% +) in the rest of the East of England. Whilst it is impossible to relate savings directly to the reduced admissions in the first 4 months approx. 150 admissions have been avoided at an indicative cost of £2000 per admission - equating to £300,000. 

· The holistic partnership approach to Lowestoft has seen crime and anti-social behaviour reduce by 381 offences and 725 incidents respectively between April-August 2014, equating to reductions of £283,000 in economic terms.
· Lowestoft Rising has been entered into the ‘Partnership of the Year’ category of the LGC Awards.

Our Place in Leiston

Leiston Town Council has secured DCLG Our Place funding to develop a feasibility study to explore opportunities for greater community involvement in public service delivery in the town. The study involves mapping the assets within the town (buildings, people, groups and organisations) and the public sector spend, initially estimated at £13m. Using this information we will work with the community to identify services and service outcomes that have the potential to be delivered at a higher quality, and at a lower cost, than they are currently delivered by existing provider organisations.
Suffolk County Council is supporting the Town Council with this work. This community-led ambition to explore new service delivery models and opportunities to involve local communities in decisions about how public sector resources are allocated in their locality is consistent with the aims of the transformation programmes for 2015-18, aimed at delivering better services whilst still meeting our budget challenges. This project represents a new and different approach to working with communities on developing local solutions and delivering shared ambitions for a place. We anticipate that the learning from this work and the models developed in Leiston in relation to new delivery vehicles, cost benefit analysis and the mapping of assets and spend will help inform how we work with communities and partners to develop a more effective local response to service delivery across the county in the future.
Newmarket Vision

The ‘Newmarket Vision’ projects brings together a range of stakeholders and all 3 tiers of local government to work together to achieve a common vision for the Town. 18 months into the project, an event was held on 19th September to reflect and celebrate the achievements to date and to look forward and build on this in the coming year. With over 200 people in attendance, the audience heard more about Newmarket’s vision for Education and its connection with Raising the Bar, the benefits of building a world class tourist attraction The Home of Horse Racing’ which is well underway and the opportunity to get more involved in other aspects of the Vision such as improving the Town Centre and Neighbourhood Planning.

Our Place Scrutiny

Scrutiny Committee will now be considering the ‘Our Place’ approach at its meeting on the 30th October instead of the 25th September as it was felt that the topic warranted a full day discussion. Scrutiny will be exploring how Our Place is working across the county and the extent to which it fulfilling the policy features and outcomes agreed by Cabinet in 2012.  In particular it will be looking at whether the role of Our Place is clear and well understood, how well the support on offer has been accessed and utilised and consider how the Our Place approach needs to evolve to meet current and future needs. 
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